USPS Board of Directors

Raleigh, N.C.


4 Dec. 2009

Called to order at 0830

Attendees: 


C/C Creighton Maynard, SN


V/C Frank Dvorak, SN


V/C Robert J. Sweet, SN


V/C John Alter, SN


V/C Dave Hinders, SN


V/C Richard M. Peoples, SN


P/C/C Ernest G. Marshburn, SN

Guests present:


P/V/C Robert A. Baldridge, SN


Mary Catherine Berube


Tom Kemp


Lena Padro
Action items approved:

Ratification of electronic votes:

Upon motion to ratify the electronic votes on matters shown below made on 4 December 2009, which was thereafter seconded, discussed and voted upon by the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons, each was approved and ratified.

1)

Move that the United States Power Squadrons Lobbying policy be amended to hereafter provide as follows:

The Lobbying function serves an important purpose in disseminating United States Power Squadrons (USPS) safe boating messages to the public and providing a vehicle to support recreational boating safety measures at federal, state and local government levels. Through the lobbying process, USPS members advise government officials on matters involving recreational boating activities to influence legislation which advances the safety and education mission of USPS. 

It is essential that there be a thoughtful, organized and coordinated effort guided by the Government and Partner Relations Committee (GPRCom) which identifies and prioritizes issues of interest to USPS. GPRCom then advises USPS members as to the best avenues to influence the direction of legislation pertaining to these issues.
Additionally, USPS members are encouraged to serve on Area Maritime Security and other boating-related committees at local, state and national levels with guidance and approval of GPRCom. The Government and Partner Relations Committee shall at all times be responsible to the Board of Directors and will keep the Board advised as to the status of active issues on a Periodic basis. 



RATIONALE: As provided above.

2)

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1To award Gerald N. Nelson, P, and Jan Nelson/Hiawatha Valley/10 the USPS Safety Award for saving the lives of two sailors whose catamaran had capsized.

RATIONALE: The Recreational Boating Safety committee has investigated the record and decided that the Nelsons did indeed save the lives of two sailors whose small catamaran had capsized in strong winds on the upper Mississippi River.   

3)

To exercise the cancellation rights in the July 8, 2008 letter agreements between Disney Resort Destinations and USPS for holding the 2012 and 2013 Annual Meetings at the Disney Coronado Springs Resort and to cancel those events effective upon the delivery of the required notice and payment of cancellation fees.  By this action the Treasurer is authorized and directed to pay to Disney Resort Destinations the Room Cancellation and Food and Beverage Cancellation Fees in the amount of $ 13,717.50 for 2012 and $14,160.00 for 2013.  Also by this action the Chief Commander is authorized and directed to execute and deliver the required notice of cancellation.  

Additionally, to accept the terms of the September 30, 2009 proposed Group Sales Agreements with Oxford Jacksonville Riverfront Hotel, LLC to hold the 2012 and 2013 Annual meetings at the Hyatt Regency Jacksonville Riverfront Hotel and to authorize and direct the Chief Commander to execute the Group Sales Agreements as negotiated by the Meetings Committee.

RATIONALE: It is the opinion of the Board of Directors that under the present contract terms with Disney Coronado Springs Resort and present economic conditions, holding the 2012 and 2013 Annual Meetings at the Disney Coronado Springs Resort should be canceled and the cancellation amounts as shown be paid for such cancellation. Failure to comply with the contract terms as to room nights required and food and beverage purchases as provided in the present contracts would exceed the early cancellation cost. Under the terms of the agreement with the Oxford Jacksonville Riverfront Hotel, LLC to hold the 2012 and 2013 Annual meetings at the Hyatt Regency Jacksonville Riverfront Hotel Oxford Jacksonville Riverfront Hotel, LLC the saving will substantially cover the cost of the Disney cancellation cost.

4)

Submission by the Board of Directors to the Finance Committee, United States Power Squadrons, that from earnings of the Century Fund, an amount not to exceed $15,000 be used to support the Leadership Training Initiative for the year 2010 including the training of Administrative Officers and others wanting or desiring such, including but not limited to training seminars to be held in District 8 in November 2009 and during the Annual Meeting. 

An exhaustive itemized budget submission in detail will be impossible since this is a first-time effort by the National organization but receipts will be submitted to show expenses incurred by the leadership group, through the National Administrative and Executive Officers. 

RATIONALE: The Century Fund was originally conceived to use interest only funds for purposes of Leadership Training of the Squadron and District Administrative Officers, together with other members who desire such training. This was to extend over the geographic area of our organization. With that in mind, donations were made to the Fund. Later, these funds were used for other than this original conceived purpose. 

Knowledge of the history and traditions of our organization by elected officers of Squadrons and Districts, who may have been members of the organization for short periods of time, are felt to be vital and necessary in their application of leadership skills, known and to be acquired through these training efforts. 

Additionally, this direct support to the Squadrons and Districts by way of hands- on information, training and class room presentations from the National organization, it is felt, will be of use and appreciated by the membership. 

5)

That the room guarantee deficit owed Hyatt Hotel, Kansas City, Mo., in the amount of $10,019.20, be paid, this deficit occurring because of lack of membership attendance and booking of guaranteed hotel room nights during the Governing Board meeting, September 2009; further, that, the organization not return to Kansas City for a Governing Board meeting in the year 2013.  

RATIONALE: Some years ago, with the approval of the Operating Committee and Governing Board, the organization contracted with the Hyatt Hotel, Kansas City, Mo., to conduct a Governing Board meeting during the month of September 2009, providing in said agreement the use of no less than 1,400 room nights plus a designated amount for food and beverage. For several reasons, one of which being the down-turn in the economy, and, perhaps the venue, the room registration and room night commitment fell short of the required guarantee. Associated penalties in the amount of $10,019.20 became effective. 

The hotel offered to forgive the deficit if the organization returned in 2013, guaranteeing 800 room nights and food and beverage of $20,000.

The Board of Directors, after conference and deliberation, considered the offer and determined that it would not be in the best interest of the organization to return to the Hyatt Hotel and Kansas City, Mo., in the year 2013. 

They considered not only the venue, but outside activities of the area, access to the hotel staff and their availability to work with our representatives, access to the area, hotel transportation to and from transportation facilities, availability and cost of on-site parking, and other concerns, and concluded the membership would not support nor desire to return to Kansas City in the numbers needed in the year 2013, thus, determine that in the best interest of the organization, the deficit should be paid and instruct the National Meeting Committee to continue with a sight selection for the year 2013. 

6)

To amend the National Meetings Committee Financial Procedures which were last amended at the BOD meeting December 5, 2008 as follows:

  


- Remove all references to former USPS Audit Committee.

- Include availability of all records associated with NMC accounting to the external auditors.  

RATIONALE: The USPS Audit Committee was eliminated at the 2009 Annual Meeting making all references to same obsolete.

In a discussion with Tracy Dickerson, representative of our external auditors, Dixon Hughes, it was determined that all records associated with NMC accounting shall be open to review by USPS external auditors.  By doing so at this time this information will be available to the external auditors for preparation of the 2009 audit.

7)

It has been moved that the revised United States Power Squadrons Travel Policy become effective at the beginning of the 2010 fiscal year which begins
1 December 2009, such policy now appearing on the website of the Treasurers Department under “Policies”, and incorporates the adopted governance provisions that take effect at the United States Power Squadrons Annual Meeting in February 2010.

RATIONALE: The policy changes were determined necessary because of the Committee changes during the coming years. The members of the Operating Committee and Committees Rear Commanders who terms expire at the annual meeting will be reimbursed for that event. 

Motions:

Upon motions to approve, which motions were seconded, discussed and voted upon by the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons, each of the following was approved:

1)
A Whistleblower Policy, which is necessary in order to comply with new IRS 990 requirements (policy attached.)
2)
A Conflict of Interest Policy, which is necessary in order to comply with the new IRS 990 requirements (policy attached.)
Discussions:

1)  Tom Kemp reported sending a letter to squadron commanders in early November advising them of the potential Cooperative Advertising dollars available in 2010. He will send a second letter in December with the final Cooperative Advertising dollars available following the 2009 fiscal year end.  He reported that newly chartered squadrons would receive a $200 grant because these squadrons would not have acquired enough Cooperative Advertising dollars.
2)
Kemp discussed the 2009 Trailer Boats ad campaign and noted that the print ads did not produce quantifiable results. He noted that the failure of the Trailering Seminar ad was due to squadrons not offering the seminar. He recommended that the bulk of media advertising dollars be spent on online advertising. Kemp reported that he anticipated spending approximately $11,000 on advertising in 2010, which would include online advertising and Google ads.

3)
Kemp reported on his attendance at the Marine Dealers Conference & Expo held at Disney’s Coronado Springs in November 2009. The theme was “You Sell Them, We’ll Train Them.”  He reported that dealers agreed to provide free classroom space for squadrons to teach seminars using the monthly storefront concept. He noted that many dealers were also interested in providing classroom space for squadrons to teach ABC3. Kemp will promote the initiative in the December Broadcast to all district and squadron commanders. 
4)
Kemp reported that he and V/C Robert J. Sweet, SN, met with representatives at Regal Boat to discuss a proposal to include a copy of ABC3 and a USPS welcome letter with every Regal Boat sold.

5)
Kemp reported that the USPS cookbooks inventory was depleted due to the new member initiative to include a copy with every primary active member’s membership package. He reported that Ship’s Store inventory was valued at $84,297 at year end 2009 compared to $118,917 at year end 2008. He noted that clearance efforts during 2009 were successful. 

6)
Kemp reported a balance of approximately $48,000 remaining in the WaterSmart from the Start grant. He recommended including 100 copies of the WaterSmart student manual with each order of 100 MetLife coloring books to squadrons. USPS shipped approximately 15,500 MetLife coloring books in 2009. Shipping and handling costs will be charged to the WaterSmart grant. 
7)
Kemp reported on a member benefits proposal from Affinity Marketing. The proposal includes financial and insurance services, discounts on wireless services, satellite TV, prescription drugs, online backup protection, identify theft protection, mobile health screen services and travel. Kemp will contact R/C Ted Rankine, S, chairman, Member Benefits Committee, to discuss the proposal. V/C Alter also noted that the Law Committee should review the contract before proceeding.
8)
C/C Maynard presented a Conflict of Interest Policy. The BOD discussed the policy and agreed to send the policy back to the Law Committee for modification before approval.
9)
V/C Hinders reported that the Committee on Rules reviewed the OCom Reference Guide to make the necessary changes to give the responsibility of all decision-making policies to the BOD. V/C Hinders will send the updated guide to the BOD for review prior to approval during the 2010 Annual Meeting.  

10)
V/C Sweet reported that R/C Gene Molteni, SN, P/R/C Dave Daniels, SN, R/C Herman Green, JN, and V/C Sweet would represent USPS on the National Boating Education Standards Committee.
11)
V/C Sweet reported that the Partner in Command and Mastering Rules of the Road seminars are now available. 

12)
V/C Sweet reported that USPS is partnering with the Canadian Power and Sail Squadrons to develop a new Advanced Piloting Course. At present CPS and USPS both offer the same Sail, JN and N Course, and the Instructor Development Course is largely common between the two organizations.
13)
V/C Peoples reported that he signed the new USPS insurance policy, effective 1 Dec. 2009.

14)
V/C Sweet reported on the status of the Small Boats Can = Safe Boating TV Show. He reported that the producer finished the DVD, which was approved by the USCG.
15)
V/C Hinders updated the BOD on headquarters order processing. He reported that the average days to ship in November was less than two days compared to nine in March. V/C Hinders reported that headquarters continues to make improvements in order processing with a goal of shipping all orders within 3 to 5 days of receipt. He reported that an industrial engineer donated his time and spent a day in the warehouse studying the layout and shipping process, and subsequently submitted a report outlining his observations and suggestions. V/C Hinders reported that several of the engineer’s suggestions have been implemented or will be considered when funding is available. He also noted that the warehouse is being reorganized to make shipping more efficient, and headquarters staff is pre-kitting seminars. 
16)
V/C Hinders reported that 112 members joined the Cyber Squadron in 85 days. He reported that 42 of these members had transferred to a local squadron. He noted that 25 percent of these members were ages 60 to 69; 27 percent were ages 50 to 59; 18 percent were ages 40 to 49; 4 percent were ages 30 to 39; 11 percent were ages 20 to 29, and 15 percent were less than age 20. The regional distribution of these Cyber members is: South-Atlantic – 31 percent; Mid-Atlantic – 20 percent; North Atlantic – 16 percent; Pacific – 11 percent; Great Lakes – 8.7 percent; Caribbean – 8.7 percent; Inland – 4.4 percent, and Gulf Coast – 4.4 percent.
17)
C/C Maynard considered a document submitted by the Planning Committee of objectives that USPS should achieve within the next three years. The chief asked V/C Sweet to respond to the committee and request specific actions, ranking the order of priority, and a timetable.
18)
V/C Sweet reported that Dustan McCoy, Brunswick Chairman and CEO, will be the keynote speaker during the 2010 Annual Meeting.
19) The BOD discussed USPS youth activities and the future of youth members in USPS. The BOD also discussed boating statistics and the number of youth that are reported to be involved in boating.

20) The BOD discussed a proposal to form a USPS Scouting Team to partner with the Boy Scouts of America.
21)
The BOD discussed creating an advisory group of outside individuals who could offer assistance to the BOD in furthering the USPS mission. The chief asked P/V/C Baldridge to develop a plan to create a USPS Advisory Board. 
22)
V/C Alter reported that he, V/C Sweet, P/V/C Baldridge, Mary Catherine Berube and Tom Kemp met at headquarters on 13 Oct. 2009 to develop an action plan to address declining membership. He presented a document “Coming About – Charting a New Course.” He noted that the goal is to recruit 6,000 new members in 2010. The document contains ten recommendations to achieve the goal to grow USPS membership:
1. Increase the cost of the ABC3 online course from $34.95 to $49.95 and include a 6 month membership in the Cyber Squadron.

2. Include a free copy of the ABC3 course to new members signing up for a one year membership in the Cyber Squadron. 
3. Enhance the ABC website by including information regarding USPS member benefits and other advantages of being a USPS member. Establish a link from the North Carolina Wildlife Resources Commission to the ABC Website as a trial for expansion to other states.

4. Develop a specific action plan for squadrons to recruit Cyber Squadron members into their local squadrons. 
5. Develop a team of regional experts to assist the NAO with issues regarding new member recruitment and to assist the Districts and Squadrons to obtain necessary promotional items, education material and recruitment tools.

6. Create a recruiting tool kit for squadrons to include recruiting materials, talking points and selling skills.

7. Pursue the concept of Unified Members as presented in Kansas City. Enlist the help of ComRules to develop model bylaws for Family Unit Dues Structure and provide District and Squadron Treasurers tools to assess the impact of Family Unit Dues Structure on their organization.

8. Develop seminar kits for 10 students which will include preprinted publicity materials and student manuals and return instructions and labels for unused materials. Extend 60 day payment terms to squadrons on seminar orders.

9. Promote a Boating Class Team concept consisting of Marketing, Education and Membership team members to successfully promote, deliver instruction and recruit new members by qualified and motivated members of the team.

10. Develop a New Member Welcome page on the Membership website to introduce new members to the organization, promote the benefits of USPS membership, and assure they receive value and satisfaction from their membership.
Adjourned at 1330
Reconvened 5 Dec. 2009

Called to order at 0835
Motions:

Upon motions to approve, which motions were seconded, discussed and voted upon by the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons, each of the following was approved:
3)  V/C John T. Alter, SN, and P/V/C Robert A. Baldridge, SN, presented a plan to address decreasing membership in USPS. The BOD approved the recommendations contained in the Coming About – Charting a New Course document. The BOD also pledged their full support of the concept that membership is Job #1.
4)
To present a life membership to Karl E. Stein, N, Unattached. Mr. Stein has paid dues to USPS for 85 years and has earned 12 merit marks. Life memberships for members who have not earned 25 merit marks will be reviewed by the BOD on a case-by-case basis.

5)
To give a $300 bonus to USPS Headquarters employees in appreciation for their efforts in 2009.

6)
To direct the Committee on Rules to prepare the appropriate amendments to the USPS Bylaws for Governing Board approval to allow squadrons to instruct USPS courses to the public.
7)

To direct the Committee on Rules to prepare the appropriate amendments to the USPS Bylaws for Governing Board approval to allow USPS employees to become members of USPS.

Discussions:
1)
V/C Alter discussed membership retention ideas developed by CPS, such as automatic membership renewal, dues discounts for early renewal, dues discounts for multi-year renewals, and bundling membership with USPS courses. He is also considering benchmarking with other similar membership organizations.
2)
V/C Hinders suggested that the BOD consider holding electronic meetings via products such as GoToMeeting.
3)
V/C Hinders reported that more than 2,374 USPS members had signed up for SailAngle.com. District 28 has the highest percentage of SailAngle.com members followed by District 31. He reported that more than 100 members registered for the Webinar scheduled on 8 December.
4)
V/C Sweet reported that preliminary 2009 FY gross educational sales indicate $927,082 versus $1,057,000 budgeted. 
5)   V/C Sweet discussed proposals to increase educational sales in 2010 including opening USPS courses to the public, expanding instructor development, on-the-water training, implementing an Educational Outreach Committee, working with districts and squadrons on how to market educational products, and concentrating on alliances within the marine industry. 
6)
V/C Sweet discussed setting up a system to support squadrons accepting credit card payments for courses seminars. It was noted that banks and credit card processing companies charge substantial fees to process credit card payments.
7)
V/C Sweet discussed a proposal to redesign the America’s Boating Course Website.  The proposal is approximately $10,000. V/C Sweet indicated that this will be funded from an approved line item in the NEO budget.
8)
V/C Sweet reported on the need to redesign the course and seminar registration systems and the BOC certifications systems to an online entry system.
9)
V/C Sweet reported that he and V/C Peoples are developing on-the-water training and Boat Operator Certification Program guidelines concerning insurance exposure.

10)
V/C Sweet discussed three potential USCG grants. The first is on Situational Awareness, which would focus on boating accident data. The second is on Small Vessel Security, which would be an extension of the USCG America’s Waterway Watch Program. The third is on Fire Extinguisher Training, which would focus on training large groups of people in basic skills at all types of events, including boat shows and classrooms. The deadline for submitting 2010 grant proposals to the USCG is 29 Jan. 2010.
11)
The BOD reviewed the 2008 National Marine Manufacturers Association Statistical Abstract as related to USPS member demographics.
12)
V/C Dvorak reported that LawCom is reviewing the squadron dissolution process.
13)
V/C Dvorak reported that he asked district commanders to identify troubled squadrons within their district. He plans to assign area representatives to work with troubled squadrons.
14)
V/C Dvorak reported that the Committee on Rules approved the Three Forks Provisional Squadron in Muskogee, Okla.
Adjourned at 1150.
Whistleblower Policy

1)
Policy:


It is the determination of the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons that that the Whistleblowers Policy be made a part of the USPS Operations Manual and each member of the present Board of Directors shall execute the original document. Subsequent members of the Board of Directors shall be presumed to have agreed to such policy upon election as a Member of the Board of Directors. 
2) 
Notice of such Policy: 


By Order of the Board of Directors, distribution of the policy shall initially be given

as follows:



(a)
All Committee Chairpersons reporting to the Governing Board and 



Headquarters personnel, by notice and posting by Headquarters,  


(b)
All Committee Chairpersons reporting to each Vice Commander, by 
by the Vice Commander,  

(c)
Each Committee Chairperson is expected to notify each committee members of the adoption of such policy and when same may be found and reviewed, 

(d)
Members of the United States Power Squadrons shall be notified of the adoption and place of publication of the policy by an article in The Ensign and Compass.

Subsequent members of Committees shall be presumed to have agreed to such policy upon election, nomination or appointment to such positions. Such policy shall be applicable to all members of the United States Power Squadrons.
This policy is intended to encourage Board members, staff (paid and volunteer) and others to report suspected or actual occurrence(s) of illegal, unethical or inappropriate events (behaviors or practices) without retribution.

1.  The Whistleblower should promptly report the suspected or actual event to his/her                             supervisor.
2. If the Whistleblower would be uncomfortable or otherwise reluctant to report to his/her supervisor, then the Whistleblower could report the event to the next highest or another level of management, including to an appropriate Board committee or member.

3. The Whistleblower can report the event with his/her identity or anonymously.

4. The Whistleblower shall receive no retaliation or retribution for a report that was provided in good faith-that was not done primarily with malice to damage another or the organization.

5. A Whistleblower who makes a report that is not done in good faith is subject to discipline, including termination of the Board or employee relationship, or other legal means to protect the reputation of the organization and members of its Board and staff.

6. Anyone who retaliates against the Whistleblower (who reported an event in good faith) will be subject to discipline, including termination of Board or employee status.

7. Crimes against person or property, such as assault, rape, burglary, etc., should immediately be reported to local law enforcement personnel.

8. Supervisors, managers and/or Board members who receive the reports must promptly act to investigate and /or resolve the issue.

9. The Whistleblower shall receive a report within five business days of the initial report, regarding the investigation, disposition or resolution of the issue.

10. If the investigation of a report, that was done in good faith and investigated by internal personnel, is not to the Whistleblower’s satisfaction, then he/she has the right to report the event to the appropriate legal or investigative agency.

11. The identity of the Whistleblower, if known, shall remain confidential to those persons directly involved in applying this policy, unless the issue requires investigation by law enforcement, in which case members of the organization are subject to subpoena.
UNITED STATES POWER SQUADRONS

CONFLICT OF INTEREST POLICY
Article I – Purpose:
The purpose of this conflict of interest policy is to protect the interests of the United States Power Squadrons (USPS or the Organization) as a charitable, tax-exempt organization when it contemplates entering into a transaction or arrangement that might benefit the private interest of a director or chairperson of the Organization or might result in a possible excess benefit transaction. This policy is intended to supplement but not to replace any applicable state and federal laws governing conflict of interest applicable to nonprofit and charitable organizations. 
Article II – Interested Person:
1.
Any member of the USPS Board of Directors or chairperson of National Committee is an interested person. 
2.
An interested person has a financial interest if such person, directly or indirectly, through business, investment, or family has:

a. an ownership or investment interest in any entity with which the Organization has a transaction or arrangement, 

b. a compensation arrangement with the Organization or with any entity or individual with which the Organization has a transaction or arrangement, or

c. a potential ownership or investment interest in, or compensation arrangement with, any entity or individual with which the Organization is negotiating a transaction or arrangement.
3.
A financial interest is not necessarily a conflict of interest.  A person who has a financial interest has a conflict of interest only if the Board of Directors decides that a conflict of interest exists.

Article III – Procedures:
1.
Duty to Disclose
 
An interested person must disclose in writing or by email the existence of any potentially conflicting financial interest and shall be given the opportunity to disclose all material facts to the Board of Directors and chairperson of a National Committee considering the proposed transaction or arrangement. 

2.
Determining Whether a Conflict of Interest Exists
After disclosure of the financial interest and all material facts, and after any Board of Directors discussion with the interested person, the interested person shall leave the meeting while the determination of a conflict of interest is further discussed and voted upon by the directors or remaining directors.
3.
Procedures for Addressing a Conflict of Interest
The chairperson of the Board of Directors may, if appropriate, but is not required to appoint a disinterested person or committee to investigate alternatives to the proposed transaction or arrangement.

a. After exercising due diligence, the Board of Directors shall determine whether the Organization can obtain with reasonable efforts a more advantageous transaction or arrangement from a person or entity that would not give rise to a conflict of interest.

b. If a more advantageous transaction or arrangement is not reasonably available under circumstances that do not produce a conflict of interest, the Board of Directors shall determine by majority vote of the disinterested directors whether the transaction or arrangement is in the Organization's best interest and whether or not to enter into the same.

4. 
Violations of the Conflict of Interest Policy
a. If the Board of Directors has reasonable cause to believe an interested person has failed to disclose actual or possible conflict of interest, it shall inform such person of the basis for such belief and afford the member an opportunity to explain the alleged failure to disclose.

b. If, after hearing the member's response and making further investigation as warranted by the circumstances, the Board of Directors determines the member has failed to disclose an actual or possible conflict of interest, it shall take appropriate disciplinary and/or corrective action.
Article IV - Record of Proceedings:
The published minutes of the Board of Directors shall contain: 

a. The names of persons who have disclosed or otherwise were found to have a financial interest in connection with an actual or possible conflict of interest, the nature of the financial interest, any action taken to determine whether a conflict of interest was present, and the Board of Directors’ decision as to whether a conflict of interest in fact existed.

b. The names of the persons who were present for discussions and votes relating to the transaction or arrangement, the content of the discussion, including any alternatives to the proposed transaction or arrangement, and a record of any votes taken in connection with the proceedings.

Article V – Compensation:
a. A member of the Board of Directors or National Committee chairperson who receives compensation, directly or indirectly, from USPS for services is precluded from voting on matters pertaining to that member's compensation.

b. The definition of compensation for the purposes of this policy shall not include direct or indirect reimbursement for or payment of travel, lodging, and other meeting expenses incurred in the conduct of USPS business that have been included in the annual budget or have been authorized in advance by recorded vote of the USPS Board of Directors.
Article VI - Annual Statements:
Each member of the USPS Board of Directors committee chairpersons shall annually sign a statement that affirms such person:

a. has received a copy of the conflict of interest policy,

b. has read and understands the policy,

c. agrees to comply with the policy, 

d. agrees to implement the policy on his committees, and

e. understands that USPS is charitable in nature and must engage primarily in activities that accomplish one or more of its tax-exempt purposes previously declared to the Internal Revenue Service in order to maintain its present tax exempt status. 

Article VII - Periodic Reviews:
To ensure the Organization operates in a manner consistent with its declared charitable purposes and does not engage in activities that could jeopardize its tax-exempt and charitable status, periodic reviews shall be conducted. The periodic reviews shall, at a minimum, include partnerships, joint ventures, and arrangements with outside organizations conform to the Organization's written policies, are properly recorded, reflect reasonable investment or payments for goods and services, further charitable purposes and do not result in inurement, impermissible private benefit or in an excess benefit transaction. 

When conducting periodic reviews the Organization may, but need not, use outside advisors. The use of which shall not relieve the Board of Directors of its responsibility for ensuring periodic reviews are conducted.
In witness whereof we have hereunto set our hand this ____ day of _____________ 2010.

____________________________   _____________________________ _________________

               Chief Commander
                Executive Officer
            Educational Officer

____________________________   _____________________________ __________________

          Administrative Officer
                                    Secretary

Treasurer          



____________________________

       Past Chief Commander
ANNUAL CERTIFICATION

The undersigned member of the USPS Board of Directors or Chairperson of a National Committee does hereby certify that he or she:

a. has received a copy of the USPS Conflict of Interest Policy,

b. has read and understands the policy,

c. agrees to comply with the policy, 

d. agrees to implement the policy on his committee(s), and

e. understands that USPS is charitable in nature and must engage primarily in activities that accomplish one or more of its tax-exempt purposes previously declared to the Internal Revenue Service in order to maintain its present tax exempt status. 

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand this ______ day of ________________ 2010.

______________________________


Officer’s Signature

______________________________


Title
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